

# Taiwan and the Limits of the Russia-China Friendship

Eugene Rumer

# Taiwan and the Limits of the Russia-China Friendship

**Eugene Rumer** 



# This publication was funded by the Russia Strategic Initiative, U.S. European Command.

The views expressed in this publication do not necessarily represent the views of the Department of Defense, or the United States government.

The information in this study is current as of June 29, 2024.

© 2024 Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. All rights reserved.

Carnegie does not take institutional positions on public policy issues; the views represented herein are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views of Carnegie, its staff, or its trustees.

No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means without permission in writing from the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. Please direct inquiries to:

Carnegie Endowment for International Peace Publications Department 1779 Massachusetts Avenue NW Washington, DC 20036 P: + 1 202 483 7600 F: + 1 202 483 1840 CarnegieEndowment.org

This publication can be downloaded at no cost at CarnegieEndowment.org.

# **CONTENTS**

Summary	- 1
Introduction	3
The Chinese-Russian Relationship—It's Strategic	3
Russia's War In Ukraine And China	10
A Friendship With Limits	12
The Russian Narrative	15
The Chinese Narrative	19
Do Not Count Russia Out	21
Conclusion	24
About the Author	25
Carnegie Endowment for International Peace	26
Notes	28

# **Summary**

- The relationship between Russia and China rests on four pillars:
  - A common adversary—the United States;
  - Complementary geopolitical priorities—Europe for Russia, Asia-Pacific for China—that reinforce each other in competition with the United States;
  - Authoritarian domestic politics; and
  - Complementary economic strengths—Russia's natural resources and China's manufacturing power.
- China benefits from the war in Ukraine, as U.S. resources and attention are diverted from the Asia-Pacific.
- But China has been careful to not become closely associated with the war, to avoid being targeted by U.S. sanctions, and to maintain a façade of impartiality.
- Russia benefits from tensions in the Asia-Pacific because they distract the United States from the European theater.
- But a war between the United States and China over Taiwan would most likely not be in Russia's interest.
- A war over Taiwan would entail many risks for Russia:
  - The risk of a global catastrophe triggered by a confrontation between two global superpowers;
  - Risks to Russia's military and economic assets along its Pacific coast; and
  - The risk of a global economic disruption with adverse consequences for Russia.
- In the event of a war between the United States and China, Russia would probably avoid becoming directly involved and adopt a policy broadly similar to China's policy with respect to the war in Ukraine. It would probably help China with:
  - Energy deliveries—a critical factor stressed by Russian and Chinese experts;
  - Military equipment, technology, and know-how based on Russia's warfighting experience in Ukraine;
  - Early warning and missile defense expertise; and
  - Intelligence-sharing and cyber expertise.
- However, even in the absence of direct involvement in the conflict by Russia, it would be a major risk factor for the United States to consider because of:
  - Its proximity to the theater of war, to the United States, and to U.S. treaty allies Japan and the Republic of Korea;
  - Its adversarial relations with the United States; and
  - The mistrust and lack of transparency between Washington and Moscow.

#### Introduction

In October 2023, the Congressional Commission on the Strategic Posture of the United States published its final report.¹ It concluded that "the risk of military conflict with [China and Russia] has grown" and that "the United States and its Allies must be ready to deter and defeat both adversaries simultaneously." A two-theater war—in Europe and the Asia-Pacific—involving China and Russia simultaneously is arguably the worst-case scenario the United States could face in an era of so-called great-power competition.

But what about other, more ambiguous scenarios? The most commonly raised one is a potential confrontation with China over Taiwan. Since the start of Russia's all-out war against Ukraine, Beijing has provided extensive assistance to Moscow that appears to have strengthened their already robust partnership and made Russia heavily dependent on China.

This paper explores the ways Russia might assist China in the event of a war with the United States over Taiwan. Because of the obvious political sensitivity that this issue poses for both Beijing and Moscow, a direct answer to this question cannot be found in official Russian or Chinese sources. But clues can be derived by examining Russia's interests that would be at stake in a crisis surrounding Taiwan, its calculations of risks and opportunities, and the capabilities it could deploy in such a situation.

The paper begins with a broad overview of the relationship between China and Russia since the end of the Sino-Soviet split in the late 1980s, its drivers, and the benefits that each derives from it. It then explores the likely impact of a military confrontation between China and the United States over Taiwan on that relationship, highlighting important asymmetries between the positions of Beijing and Moscow that would affect Russian calculations of risks and benefits in such an event. Next the paper examines Russian and Chinese expert narratives as a gauge of each side's expectations of the other in that contingency. It then turns to what assistance Russia could realistically offer China in the event of a war with the United States over Taiwan. Finally, the paper considers Russia's probable course of action should this conflict materialize.

# The Chinese-Russian Relationship—It's Strategic

It has long been the norm among Western officials and analysts to describe the relationship between China and Russia as lacking strategic depth and being transactional, and as likely to eventually crack due to the imbalance in their power and capabilities and to Moscow never being willing to accept the role of junior partner.<sup>2</sup> Moreover, the argument goes, both have a lot more at stake in their respective relationship with the United States than with each other and will not risk jeopardizing their ties to it. Despite abundant evidence to the contrary, this argument continues to appear in Western

statements, occasionally reviving hopes that the West will be able to drive a wedge between China and Russia, and thus avoid the prospect of having to compete against both simultaneously. However, this ignores the record of their relationship over more than three decades and the structural factors underlying it, which have grown more robust since the start of Russia's full-scale invasion of Ukraine in February 2022.

#### The Structural Factors

The Russian-Chinese "friendship without limits"<sup>3</sup>—the label that Presidents Vladimir Putin and Xi Jinping used to describe the relationship at their February 2022 meeting in Beijing—now more than three decades old, rests on a solid foundation made up of four structural pillars that are positioned to keep supporting it well into the future. The combination of the first two factors—shared authoritarian domestic politics and adversarial relations with the United States that frame their foreign policies—is most important.

Another key factor is geopolitical complementarity. For China, notwithstanding its global footprint, the most important geopolitical arena is the Asia-Pacific, where it sees its interests being challenged by its principal rival, the United States. And, notwithstanding various territorial disputes with its neighbors, China's most important national security issue and the fulcrum in its confrontation with the United States is Taiwan.

There is a certain symmetry between China's position in the Asia-Pacific and Russia's position in Europe. The latter is by far the most important theater for Russia, even though more than 70 percent<sup>4</sup> of its landmass is in Asia.<sup>5</sup> Some three-quarters of the population live in the European part



Taken in 1941, this photo shows women digging anti-tank trenches near Moscow, in the Soviet Union. (Photo by Serge Plantureux/Corbis via Getty Images)

of the country.<sup>6</sup> The territory east of the Ural Mountains has long been in effect the resource base from which Russia's rulers extracted what they needed—from pelts<sup>7</sup> in the seventeenth century to gas in the twenty-first century—to pay for their pursuits in Europe, where they competed for territory and influence against other major powers, whether the Polish-Lithuanian Commonwealth, Sweden, the Ottoman Empire, France, or Germany.

The greatest threats to the existence of the Russian state have come from Europe—in the early seventeenth century

when Polish-Lithuanian Commonwealth troops occupied Moscow, in 1812 when Napoleon's armies invaded Russia and briefly captured Moscow, and in 1941 when Hitler's armies were stopped just outside the gates of the capital. Its greatest victories have also been in Europe, most notably the defeat of Germany in 1945 and subsequent occupation of Eastern Europe. Since the end of the Cold War, Russia's leaders have consistently perceived the biggest threat to the country's security in the expansion of the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) on the western frontier and acted on that basis—from their opposition to Poland joining the alliance to the war with Georgia in 2008 to the full-scale invasion of Ukraine. Today, Ukraine is the fulcrum in Russia's confrontation with the West and in particular the United States in its capacity as the leader of the Western coalition.

Thus, China's and Russia's preoccupation with their respective geopolitical priorities in Asia and Europe makes for a perfect match—they reinforce rather than get in each other's way in their pursuit of their objectives. In both theaters, their primary adversary is the United States.

That shared perception of threat is reinforced by a shared sense of grievance against Washington. China and Russia have great-power ambitions, demand to be recognized as such, and complain frequently that the United States has refused to do so. One of Moscow's major and enduring complaints since the end of the Cold War has focused on perceived U.S. hegemony and by default denial of its great-power interests and claims.<sup>8</sup> The perceived threat of U.S. hegemony is also a major concern for China, whose leaders complain that the United States is trying to constrain its development.<sup>9</sup>

The fourth structural factor is the two countries' economic complementarity. Their economies reinforce each other's strengths. <sup>10</sup> Russia's vast endowment of natural resources complements China's unsurpassed manufacturing muscle. The disruption of Russia's trade with its long-standing commercial partners in Europe has made continuing access to the Chinese market even more important. The loss of direct access to Western technologies has rendered it even more dependent on China as an alternative source of Western technologies and substitutes for what is no longer available from countries that have joined the sanctions regime. All of this is reflected in the expansion of trade between the two countries since February 2022.

#### A Steady and Mutually Beneficial Rapprochement

The rapprochement between China and the Soviet Union began in the 1980s and has benefited both countries since then. The pivotal event was the visit to Beijing of Soviet leader Mikhail Gorbachev in 1989,<sup>11</sup> which formally ended three decades of confrontation that more than once had erupted in violent military clashes. China's leader Jiang Zemin then visited Moscow in 1991. With the relationship returned to a positive track, ties between China and Russia have improved steadily without interruption.



Chinese troops on disputed Chenpoo Island hold up Soviet helmets on their bayonet points, 1969. (Alamy)

The benefits became evident to both countries already in the 1990s. By the late 1980s, the Soviet Union had deployed 270,000 military personnel in the Transbaykal Military District, 370,000 in the Far East Military District, and 80,000 in the Siberian Military District.12 According to a 1981 study, China had deployed 59 divisions, or approximately 700,000 military personnel, on its side of the border.<sup>13</sup> Better ties made it possible for both sides to reduce these vast and very expensive military deployments. Trade between the two countries also expanded significantly, albeit from a very low starting point.14 In addition, Beijing and Moscow

continued to make progress on their border dispute, on confidence-building measures, and on managing their relations in Central Asia with the establishment of the Shanghai Five forum in 1996, which was renamed the Shanghai Cooperation Organization in 2001.<sup>15</sup> The two countries established a strategic coordination partnership in 1996 and signed a Treaty of Good Neighborly Friendship and Cooperation in 2001.<sup>16</sup>

China and Russia have also shared diplomatic positions increasingly in opposition to the United States and its allies. For example, both expressed strong opposition to and criticism of Washington and NATO during the 1999 war in Kosovo and opposed the 2003 Iraq war.<sup>17</sup> The Shanghai Cooperation Organization, while formally intended not to be directed against anyone, was clearly designed to exclude the United States and keep its influence in Central Asia to a minimum.<sup>18</sup> During the tenure of Yevgeniy Primakov as Russia's foreign minister (1996–1998) and prime minister (1998–1999), China emerged in Moscow's foreign policy thinking as a pillar of the "multipolar world" concept promoted by Russian diplomats as the alternative to the U.S.-dominated "unipolar world" in which major powers such as Russia and China would be marginalized and subordinated to Washington's diktat.<sup>19</sup>

#### A Partnership Beyond Expectations

The partnership between China and Russia has progressed faster and become deeper than anyone had anticipated. The 1998 National Intelligence Estimate (NIE) concluded that, in the following five years, their relationship would:

- not deepen much beyond its current state,
- be subject to occasional friction, and
- develop in a manner that is not particularly threatening for the United States and might be stabilizing in Asia. 20

The 2000 update to the NIE acknowledged that "over the past two years, Sino-Russian relations have deepened more than we anticipated in our previous estimate." Still, it sketched out the baseline scenario, in which economic relations would develop slowly in the near term, and that political cooperation would:

be limited by significant differences, including historical mutual suspicions, their respective concerns about each other's long-term threat potential, divergence over sensitive geopolitical issues—most immediately Russia's concern with China's rising power—and preoccupation of both leaderships with domestic priorities.<sup>21</sup>

At the same time, the update offered an alternative scenario. In that scenario, China and Russia could draw closer together and increase their political and military cooperation if Moscow and Washington failed to renegotiate the Anti-Ballistic Missile Treaty and the latter decided to proceed with the development and deployment of a national missile defense system unilaterally. And, should U.S. foreign policy be viewed by Russian and Chinese leaders as contrary to their interests, this would contribute to their further rapprochement. Since the 2000 assessment, the relationship between China and Russia has followed the alternative rather than the baseline scenario.

The gap between Chinese and Russian capabilities has also become far more pronounced than it was in 2000. As a result, in official U.S. documents China is now recognized as a peer or near-competitor—"the pacing challenge"—to the United States, while Russia is viewed as an "acute threat," 22 a revisionist power whose reach vastly exceeds its grasp.<sup>23</sup> It is a distinction with an enormous difference that is widely known and recognized in Russia, where the gap between Russian and Chinese capabilities is well understood.24

This challenges the Western assumption that the similar great-power ambitions of China and Russia would clash and pose a barrier to their "partnership without limits," and that Russia will not accept the status of China's junior partner. 25 For Russia's political elite, this is evidently less threatening than the West's insistence on major changes in their country's politics and foreign policy as a precondition for better relations, as well as—after February 2022—on Russia's military and political defeat in Ukraine. Partnership with China requires no such concessions. The fact that the Russian public holds consistently positive views of China reinforces this elite preference.<sup>26</sup>

Thus, contrary to countless predictions and expectations that the gap in capabilities, mutual mistrust, competing great-power ambitions, a history of adversarial relations, and other factors would upend the Chinese-Russian partnership, this has not happened. And there are no indications to suggest that it will in the foreseeable future.

As Russia recovered from its economic slump and political turmoil of the 1990s, and as China's economy continued to grow during the 2000s, trade between them increased dramatically with Russia exporting to China mainly energy and raw commodities, reaching \$55 billion in 2010.<sup>27</sup> Construction of the Eastern Siberia-Pacific Ocean oil pipeline started in 2006 and was completed in 2012, with one branch terminating in China and the other on Russia's Sea of Japan coast.<sup>28</sup>

Arms sales to China have been a pillar of the relationship, enabling Russia's defense industry to survive during the lean decade of the 1990s.<sup>29</sup> Arms sales have played a critical role in their relationship with the volume and sophistication of equipment supplied to China increasing over time. In 2015, the first edition of the annual survey of their bilateral relations by the Russian International Affairs Council (RIAC) and Fudan University in Shanghai described China as "a key market for Russian military products," and noted that "a number of important Chinese rearmament programs depend on collaboration with Russia."<sup>30</sup> That collaboration, according to the survey, had passed "several qualitative development stages and reached the level of joint cooperation in a number of areas, such as aircraft engine building, supplies of S-400 anti-aircraft missile systems, and more." Subsequent editions reported a steady expansion of "military-technical ties," even if at times quoting inconsistent numbers.<sup>31</sup>

The pattern of improvements in the relationship reached a new level in 2012 with the return of Vladimir Putin to Russia's presidency after Dmitri Medvedev's four-year term. It was spurred by a marked deterioration of Russia's relations with the West following its accelerating domestic political crackdown and the Kremlin's push to energize the economic development of the Far East in Putin's



Deputy Premier of China's State Council Zhang Gaoli (right), President Vladimir Putin (center) and Gazprom Management Committee Chairman Alexey Miller (left) attend a ceremony marking the connection of the first link of the Power of Siberia gas pipeline on September 1, 2014. (Kremlin.ru.)

new term and to expand the web of Russian trade and economic relations in Asia,<sup>32</sup> as well as by the Russian leader's desire to forge a close personal relationship with Xi Jinping after the latter became president of China in 2013. Putin's personal investment in an ever-closer partnership with China signaled his ownership of the policy and its priority in foreign policy.

The partnership with China intensified further after Russia illegally annexed Crimea and its relations with the West deteriorated even further. Trade between the two countries continued to grow.<sup>33</sup> In 2014,

Gazprom signed a thirty-year gas supply contract with China National Petroleum Corporation. The Power of Siberia gas pipeline to China went into operation in 2019, projected to reach its full capacity of 38 billion cubic meters per year (bcm/y) by 2025.<sup>34</sup> Russian officials began discussions with their Chinese counterparts about building Power of Siberia II, with a capacity estimated at as much as 50 bcm/y,<sup>35</sup> well before the first one was completed.

It took Russia considerably longer than expected to negotiate the terms for and to build the Eastern Siberia-Pacific Ocean and the first Power of Siberia pipelines, and negotiations regarding both were very difficult with China holding most of the cards.<sup>36</sup> The talks about Power of Siberia II are reportedly behind schedule and progressing only haltingly due to the difficulty of finalizing commercial terms with hardnosed Chinese negotiators.<sup>37</sup> But there is no denying that these pipelines lock in the infrastructure for energy trade between the two countries for decades ahead, while Russian energy links to Europe have been severely disrupted since early 2022.

Russia's all-out war against Ukraine has accelerated its pursuit of ever-closer economic, diplomatic, and security ties with China. Exceeding prior estimates in speed and scale, their bilateral trade reached \$240 billion in 2023.<sup>38</sup> That year, China reportedly accounted for 30 percent of Russian exports and almost 40 percent of Russian imports.<sup>39</sup> The break with the West left few options for the Kremlin but to commit to an even tighter embrace of Beijing as its principal geopolitical partner and counterweight to the transatlantic alliance and G7 powers. The redeployment of the majority of Russian troops from the Eastern Military District bordering China to the Ukrainian front was a necessity for a military in need of more soldiers to fight in Ukraine and a sign of confidence that the Far Eastern region was secure.<sup>40</sup> China's support has been an essential enabler of Russia's war effort, including through the provision of tools and technology to help the latter's defense industry ramp up production of critical armaments.<sup>41</sup>

Speaking in Rome, in April 2024, Secretary of State Antony J. Blinken said that "when it comes to Russia's defense industrial base, the primary contributor in this moment to that is China. We see China sharing machine tools, semiconductors, other dual-use items that have helped Russia rebuild the defense industrial base that sanctions and export controls had done so much to degrade." The historian Niall Ferguson offered a similar assessment\_writing for Bloomberg: "Behind the Russian war effort stands the vast economic resources of the People's Republic of China." There is no doubt that Russia's trade and economic relationship with China has been a lifeline for its war effort.

With its decades-long record and a solid structural foundation, the Chinese-Russian partnership is poised to last for the foreseeable future. It is hard to predict what could disrupt it, as none of the factors that make up that foundation—politics and ideology, geopolitics, military and security considerations, and trade and economics—are likely to change anytime soon.

After its break with the West, Russia has no other strategic partner that could match China in terms of meeting its needs. But China has the upper hand in this relationship thanks to its economic superiority, technological prowess, geopolitical influence, and growing military capabilities, including its expanding strategic nuclear arsenal that is projected to match or surpass that of the United States by 2035.<sup>43</sup> While Moscow is not isolated on the world stage, it is uniquely dependent on Beijing at a critical moment in its history.

The list of Russian asks and expectations of China cuts across the four categories of diplomatic, informational, military, and economic support, including:

- High-level diplomatic visits with symbolic recognition of Russia as an equal partner; and
  endorsing or at least not opposing its positions in various international fora where its aggression against Ukraine or suppression of domestic dissent may be criticized.
- Accepting and disseminating Russia's rationale for the war in Ukraine.
- Supplying lethal and nonlethal hardware, technology, and know-how for Russia's military and defense industry; intelligence support; joint exercises as a show of support; and military-to-military exchanges.
- Alternative supply routes and sourcing to bypass or substitute for the effects of Western economic sanctions; investment in Russia's economic development; greater purchases of Russian gas and other commodities.

Russian commentators often acknowledge—with surprising candor—that when it comes to trade and economic relations, China can be a difficult partner, and developing those ties can be frustrating for Russian officials and businesspeople, but stress that the strategic aspects of the relationship are even more important than its economic aspects. <sup>44</sup> The overall partnership is paying off for Russia, as China is delivering what matters most to Russia.

#### Russia's War In Ukraine And China

Since the start of Russia's all-out war against Ukraine, while blaming the United States for provoking the war,<sup>45</sup> Chinese leaders have issued appeals to end the fighting and published a proposal for ending the conflict.<sup>46</sup> Presumably in deference to Moscow's insistence that it is conducting a "special military operation," the text of the proposal referred to a "crisis" rather than a "war." Beijing has also appointed a peace envoy to promote negotiations between Russia and Ukraine.<sup>47</sup> Xi has reportedly

been privately critical of Putin for his nuclear saber-rattling.<sup>48</sup> Chinese scholars have occasionally been publicly critical of the war and even predicted Russia's defeat<sup>49</sup>—which in the conditions of strict censorship in China must have been at least tacitly approved by the government.

However, the attention that such statements attract only underscores the fact that they are the exception rather than the rule. Public criticism of Russia, of the war, let alone of Putin personally, is yet to be heard from the highest levels in Beijing. Xi has made no public statements critical of his counterpart, and neither have other senior Chinese officials. Instead, he has joined Putin in denouncing the West for interfering in the internal affairs of other countries<sup>50</sup>—a long-standing Chinese and Russian complaint. Ukrainian diplomats in Beijing reportedly get the "cold shoulder" treatment from Chinese officials and no high-level access.<sup>51</sup> Xi spoke with President Volodymyr Zelenskyy only once, more than a year after the Russian assault began. But the clearest manifestation of China's stance on the war has been in its support for Russia's war effort and the benefits it has derived from their now even more lopsided relationship.<sup>52</sup>

China's gains from the war are evident across the entire spectrum of its relationship with Russia. Since February 2022, Moscow became not just a junior partner but also a captive of its relationship with Beijing, which the latter can exploit. This includes trade, where China holds most of the cards, drags out the negotiations for the second gas pipeline that Putin wants so much with Russia having lost access to the European gas market, and controls the flow of technology and industrial goods that Russia needs due to Western sanctions.

The war has also given a boost to China's reputation as an influential global actor,<sup>53</sup> especially by comparison with Russia, whose reputation in many quarters has sunk to the level of a pariah state. At the same time, the biggest war in Europe since the Second World War is a source of invaluable learning for China.<sup>54</sup> Its military is studying the tactical and operational lessons of the war, as well as observing the performance of various types of weapons used by both sides.<sup>55</sup> Chinese experts on trade, finance, supply chains, and civilian technologies can scrutinize the application of sanctions, their impact, and ways of bypassing them or using them as a weapon against other countries.

For the foreseeable future, China's military planners effectively no longer have to take into account the need to secure its 4,200 kilometers border with Russia, after the latter's redeployment of the bulk of its forces from the Far East to wage the war against Ukraine. The open-ended nature of the war in Ukraine and the long-term outlook for the standoff between Russia and NATO in the European theater means that Russia will be in no position to significantly rebuild its forces in the Far East soon.

However, the biggest gain for China from Russia's war against Ukraine is arguably that the United States has been distracted from the Asia-Pacific. The United States has had to divert military resources, political capital, and the time of its senior policymakers, while the unexpected demand

from Europe on U.S. resources has triggered domestic political divisions. Instead of focusing on China as the "pacing threat," U.S. policymakers now have to deal with future, possibly simultaneous, contingencies in Europe and the Asia-Pacific. Moreover, the possibility—however remote—of becoming directly involved in the war in Ukraine has also revealed a significant isolationist current in U.S. thinking about foreign policy and prompted arguments that the United States should stay out of conflicts in both regions, and therefore should not risk an all-out war with China over Taiwan.<sup>56</sup>

One potential negative from the war for China is that it has demonstrated the inadequacy of the defense-industrial base in the United States and Europe, and thus prompted governments on both sides of the Atlantic to begin to take steps to remedy this situation. But this is not a new development for the United States, where there had already been influential appeals to modernize its defense-industrial base to meet the challenge in the Asia-Pacific.<sup>57</sup>

On balance, the war in Ukraine has benefited China. Notwithstanding their so-called peace plan, Chinese leaders have demonstrated no obvious interest in encouraging Russia to end it.<sup>58</sup> Beijing's most immediate security interests are not affected by the war. China is a free-rider in the confrontation between Russia and the West, benefiting significantly from the war and incurring no cost. Considering the economic, military, geopolitical, and reputational benefits, its interests would be well served by the war and the confrontation between Russia and NATO continuing indefinitely. This would be preferable from Beijing's perspective to Russia's defeat, which would translate into a victory for the United States, or to Russia's victory, which would boost its standing and self-confidence and make it a less agreeable partner for China.

# A Friendship With Limits

The pattern of relations between China and Russia and the benefits each derives from their partnership is well established. But how would the situation change in the event of a military confrontation between China and the United States over Taiwan, which in geopolitical terms would be similar to Russia's war against Ukraine? How would China and Russia's stakes in their relationship be affected?

Answering these questions is complicated and requires a careful cost-benefit analysis for the two countries of different scenarios and courses of action. It must take into account that there are major asymmetries between the war in Ukraine and a confrontation over Taiwan. These have to do with the military nature of the two conflicts, their geography, Russia's and China's global economic footprints and unbalanced bilateral economic ties, diplomacy surrounding the two conflicts, and matters of reputation and prestige.

First, is the asymmetry of the military nature, scale, and scope of the two conflicts, and their geography. A Chinese-U.S. war over Taiwan would be between two global powers with sizable nuclear arsenals that could escalate into a global catastrophe, while the war in Ukraine is not being waged directly between two global powers. The latter is confined to the European theater and carries with it a lower, albeit still significant, risk of military confrontation between Russia and the United States, even though President Joe Biden has drawn a clear red line indicating that Washington will not become directly involved.

In the event of a war between China and the United States, Russia would have to take into account the risk of a global catastrophe, which would probably lead it to a more restrained posture regardless of any temptation to inflict damage on the United States as payback for its support for Ukraine. Moscow's stakes in a Taiwan conflict would be very different from Beijing's stakes in the war in Ukraine.

Second, is the asymmetry between Russia's and China's geographic positions relative to the two conflicts. China's physical security is not directly affected by the war in Ukraine, which takes place entirely in Europe. By contrast, despite its preoccupation with Ukraine as well as its traditional focus on Europe and marginalization of Asia, Russia has an obvious important interest in the security of its territory and assets in the Far East and Eastern Siberia that could be affected in the event of a China-U.S. conflict. What is more, these assets have become even more important because they enable the conduct of the war in Ukraine and provide a hedge in the confrontation with the West.

A military confrontation between China and the United States could spread beyond the immediate vicinity of Taiwan. Given the proximity of the United States and its treaty allies Japan and South

Korea to Russia, Russian leaders would be concerned about critically important assets along the Pacific coast, from the sanctuary of the Sea of Okhotsk, which is home to some of Russia's newest ballistic missile submarines and a major portion of its second-strike capability, to the major offshore Sakhalin oil and gas projects, the Vladivostok naval base, the oil export terminal of Kozino, and even the Power of Siberia pipeline.<sup>59</sup> The proximity of these assets to Alaska, the Aleutian Islands, Japan, and South Korea<sup>60</sup> means that the risk to them from actions by Washington and/or its allies would be a major concern for



Russian Prime Minister Dmitry Medvedev (right) meets with air force pilots while visiting Iturup Island, one of four islands in the disputed chain known as the Kuril Islands in Russia and the Northern Territories in Japan, on August 2, 2019. (Photo by Alexander Astafyev/AFP via Getty Images)

Russia's national security establishment. Even if a military confrontation between China and the United States over Taiwan does not escalate into a global catastrophe, more geographically contained scenarios are also fraught with negative consequences for Russia.

Third, is the asymmetry between China's and Russia's global economic footprints and importance to each other. Although Western sanctions on Russia following its all-out attack on Ukraine triggered a significant disruption in global trade, it was rather limited in scope, and its consequences were contained in a relatively short period of time. By contrast, even a limited conflict between Beijing and Washington would result in a much greater upheaval in global trade, with disrupted supply chains and other lasting consequences that will not be just as easily contained.<sup>61</sup>

A war over Taiwan would have major adverse economic effects on Russia<sup>62</sup>—in contrast to China's trade and economic gains from the war in Ukraine.<sup>63</sup> China has benefited from Russia's split from European markets as a result of Western sanctions and redirection of its trade on Beijing's terms. Moscow has been able to rely on its superior partner to make up for shortages caused by its own mistakes and being cut off from Western technology. It is highly doubtful that China could continue to serve as the lifeline for Russia's economy and its defense industry in the event of a war over Taiwan. And Russia would be just as unlikely to serve as the alternative source of technology and equipment for China in that case.

Another direct consequence of a war over Taiwan would probably be a disruption of maritime traffic with Russia having to reroute its tanker and liquefied natural gas ship traffic to China or other destinations or being cut off from them altogether. Much would depend on the exact scenario of the military confrontation but, for example, a U.S. naval blockade "to prevent oil shipments from reaching the country" would threaten Russian oil tanker traffic to China.<sup>64</sup>

Fourth, is the asymmetry between China's position on Crimea and the Russian-occupied parts of Ukraine and Russia's position on Taiwan, and the complicated international diplomacy surrounding Taiwan. Moscow's stance always—even during the long years of the Sino-Soviet split—has been that Taiwan is an "inalienable" part of China. Beijing's position with respect to Crimea and other Ukrainian sovereign territories illegally occupied and annexed by Russia has been somewhat unambiguous. China has not recognized them as part of Russia and has sought to distance itself from Russia and its claims or to avoid answering questions about the issue, offering vague pronouncements about diplomatic solutions and "the legitimate rights and interests' of all parties." In this, China's position is closer to most other countries' positions which have not recognized Crimea and other occupied parts of Ukraine as part of Russia.

By contrast, only a handful of countries recognize Taiwan as an independent country.<sup>68</sup> Most of the international community has instead adopted with respect to the status of Taiwan and its relationship to China what is generally referred to as the "One China" policy.<sup>69</sup> The United States

"acknowledges the Chinese position that there is but one China and Taiwan is part of China," 70 but has categorically rejected Russia's claims to Crimea and other occupied parts of Ukraine. The European Union does not recognize Taiwan as an independent country.<sup>71</sup> Any suggestion of linkage or similarity between Crimea and Taiwan is certain to be rejected by Beijing. China's leaders would consider this as an attempt to diminish the legitimacy of its claim of sovereignty over the island.

Lastly, there is the matter of pride for Beijing. Considering the importance of the Taiwan issue as a matter of personal prestige for Xi Jinping, as well as its utmost importance for the Chinese Communist Party and the country as a whole, in the view of China's leadership the task of "reunification" must be accomplished without outside help. 72 Beijing considers Washington's support for Taiwan interference in its domestic affairs. It would almost certainly consider insulting and humiliating any suggestion that "reunification" requires assistance from Russia, which is widely seen in China as a declining power.<sup>73</sup>

Chinese strategic planners have been drawing lessons from Russia's war against Ukraine particularly the fact that despite its overall superiority in relation to its target, Russia was unprepared and had to turn to its partners for help in an enterprise on which Putin has staked his presidency.<sup>74</sup> Russia's embarrassingly poor performance in the early stages of the war, massive losses, and the humiliation of having to ask global pariah North Korea for help are almost certain to reinforce Chinese views of Russia as a declining power and offer critical lessons about mistakes to be avoided in the future.

A war between China and the United States over Taiwan may offer some benefits to Russia if Washington is forced to divert resources from the European theater to the Asia-Pacific one. But there are profound differences between Russian and Chinese overall positions that mean that Moscow would face a complicated cost-benefit analysis and almost certainly exercise extreme caution in formulating its course of action.

#### The Russian Narrative

The Russian narrative emerging from expert articles in mainstream media, policy journals, and multiple online outlets shows more ambiguity about the "partnership without limits" than the Kremlin's embrace of Beijing would suggest. It reveals suspicions of China, criticism of the lopsided nature of the relationship, and even discussions about potential threats posed by resentment of Russian territorial gains at the expense of China in the nineteenth century.<sup>75</sup>

Russian experts nonetheless unequivocally follow the government line of recognizing Taiwan as an inalienable part of China. The narrative does not contain even a hint of deviation from that position.



Warships from the Chinese and Russian navies are pictured after a joint naval exercise, Joint Sea 2022, in the East China Sea on December 27, 2022. (Photo by Li Yun/Xinhua via Getty Images.)

Some experts further claim that Russia, as a loyal partner of China, is ready to help in the event of a confrontation with the United States over Taiwan.76 In June 2022, the prominent commentator Dmitriy Litovkin published an article under the headline "Russian Sailors Demonstrate Intent to Support the Ally in the Battle for Taiwan."77 According to Litovkin, Russia and China have no agreements about mutual military assistance, and their joint exercises in the Pacific do not threaten third countries, but such exercises are clearly intended to demonstrate to the United States and its allies that U.S. hegemony in the Pacific is "conditional."

Such views, however, are in a minority. Discussions of the Taiwan contingency rarely appear in Russian policy and academic publications, and when they do appear, they rarely draw clear conclusions but leave many unanswered questions about Russian interests at stake and likely course of action. They leave it up to readers to draw their conclusions about Moscow's likely course of action in that event. When Foreign Minister Sergey Lavrov declared in October 2021 that Moscow would support Beijing in its legitimate efforts to reunite with Taiwan, Andrey Kortunov, a prominent foreign policy expert from the RIAC with ties to the Ministry of Foreign Affairs, sought to downplay Lavrov's forward-leaning language.<sup>78</sup> Kortunov avoided dealing with the question of Russian actions in such a crisis by minimizing the possibility of a military confrontation and wrote that:

it is possible that Russian leaders simply do not believe that if events escalate into a sharp crisis between Beijing and Taipei that the United States will demonstrate the resolve to intervene on behalf of the latter. Without massive American support Taiwan will have to surrender to the PLA [People's Liberation Army] without firing a single shot—the balance of forces between them is too unequal. That is why to the Kremlin, the risks of a large-scale military conflict in the [western] part of the Pacific Ocean seem relatively low, no matter what apocalyptic scenarios military experts invent.<sup>79</sup>

Another prominent academic Valentin Golovachev expressed similar views in January 2024.80 He dismissed as unrealistic then president Tsai Ing-wen's earlier claim that Taiwan would get help from democracies all over the world in the event of a military confrontation with China. A military scenario is undesirable for both sides, Golovachev continued, noting that Tsai's successor, President Lai Ching-te, had declared that he would continue her course of cooperation with China on the basis of equality and mutual respect.

In 2021, two of Russia's leading scholars on China, Vasiliy Kashin and Aleksandr Lukin, offered a wide-ranging overview of security cooperation between Russia and China in the Asia-Pacific theater.81 According to them, it has resulted in greater "security interdependence" between the two countries in their efforts aimed at countering U.S. influence in the region and globally. China's growing military capabilities, they wrote, developed in large measure through cooperation with Russia, would enable its activist global posture, which in turn would weaken the United States and thus benefit Moscow's interests. And, they continued, while Chinese-Russian military exercises were billed as anti-terrorist drills, "they have obviously targeted a modern state with modern armaments." Similarly, Chinese-Russian anti-missile defense computer simulations and tabletop exercises conducted regularly since 2016 are an example of "practical preparations for a possible conflict with a large foreign power."

However, despite such transparent hints at military collaboration against the United States in possible future contingencies, Kashin and Lukin avoided any references to a potential crisis over Taiwan. This conspicuous omission in an article covering other potential flashpoints—the Korean Peninsula and the South China Sea—likely indicates the uncertainty surrounding the Taiwan contingency in Russian planning and the difficulty this issue presents for Russian policymakers.

Similar careful hints well short of a clear statement of intent are contained in the 2020 report on Chinese-Russian relations published jointly by the RIAC and Fudan University as part of the two institutions' annual dialogue. 82 Similar to Kashin and Lukin, the authors noted that "The military strategic cooperation between Moscow and Beijing is turning from a bilateral component of Russia-China relations into a major geopolitical factor of global significance and the U.S.-China confrontation reinforces the trend." They continued:

Military and political relations between the two countries have reached a level where even in the absence of a formal union, a potential adversary preparing an attack on one has to account for various joint response scenarios. Such strategic certainty will act as a deterrent for any hypothetical adversary and their allies. Russia and China retain their own approaches, which may differ on certain individual matters, yet the two states will remain united in their overall strategic assessment of the world order regarding, among other things, the need to contain the destructive trends in security and economic development that are being stoked by the United States in particular.<sup>83</sup> With opposition to the United States as the driver of their new level of strategic cooperation again openly acknowledged, the report's authors concluded that "escalating tensions between Beijing and Washington create new challenges and risks for Moscow that are difficult to predict with any degree of accuracy and almost impossible to prepare for."

Those risks are well understood among Russian experts.<sup>84</sup> Prominent voices in national security have raised the alarm about the already escalating tensions in the Western Pacific,<sup>85</sup> even against the backdrop of China and the United States looking for ways to manage their differences.<sup>86</sup>

In April 2024, Aleksey Arbatov, the dean of the Russian strategic studies community, commented<sup>87</sup> on the United States' recent deployment of land-based intermediate-range ballistic missiles in the Philippines—a first in the Asia-Pacific theater.<sup>88</sup> According to him, this was only the first step, with more advanced U.S. capabilities on the way. These will be aimed primarily at China but, even if they currently do not pose a threat to Russia, "it is not written on the missiles 'against China' or 'against Russia.'" Arbatov argued that:

their deployment in Japan, South Korea would be a different story. Our entire Far East will be within their range then. And that is why Russia has warned, it will respond to that situation symmetrically, cancelling the unilateral moratorium on deployment of land-based intermediate-range missiles on its territory. . . . In the Far East—it is often forgotten—we are neighbors with the Americans. The deployment of Russian intermediate-range missiles in some parts of the Far East can put U.S. territory within range. Chukotka and Kamchatka are very near Alaska. Alaska is literally crammed with U.S. strategic and other important military installations. . . . Either way, the new round of the arms race in the Asia-Pacific theater will harm U.S. security, not just the security of China and Russia. 89

In addition to various risks from growing tensions in the Asia-Pacific theater, Russia's discussions about cooperation with China reveal considerable doubts about the quality and practical impact of their joint military exercises. Some publications report favorably the growing number and scale of these exercises, but only in general terms and without delving into their qualitative aspects. More in-depth analyses point to their shallow or demonstrative nature. For example, in 2019, Aleksandr Khramchikhin, a long-time outspoken critic of the rapprochement with China, described military cooperation as "imitation-propagandistic" relations. He referred to the Russian-Chinese long-range aviation patrols in 2019 as having "no military utility whatsoever" and being "purely political."

Others, like Vasiliy Kashin, take a more nuanced approach, focusing on the strategic effects of military cooperation rather than on its lack of operational and tactical depth. In the event of a U.S. attack on China, he wrote in 2019, even in the absence of a formal alliance and mutual defense

treaty between Russia and China, Washington would have to hedge against the possibility of "Russia joining the war."92 This is a low-cost deterrent for China and Russia against the United States.

Looking ahead, repeated references to ever-closer security cooperation and shared threat assessments centered on the United States raise the question of whether Moscow and Beijing are heading toward an outright military alliance. Russian experts consistently state that this is premature, unnecessary, and possibly even counterproductive from Russia's and China's point of view.<sup>93</sup>

#### The Chinese Narrative

The Chinese narrative mirrors the Russian one in many respects. Chinese scholars have little enthusiasm for an outright alliance. Zhao Huasheng, a leading expert on Russia who regularly participates in the long-running dialogue between Fudan University and the RIAC, examined the pros and cons of a formal alliance in 2021. 94 Chinese academics, he wrote, do not consider the question of creating an alliance with Russia to be of "first importance." He offered the following arguments in favor of one:

- China and Russia have adversarial relations with the United States.
- They are roughly equal in military power so neither would have the upper hand.
- An alliance would be based on shared interests rather than friendship, and therefore trust would not be an issue. Thus, "As long as the countries have common interests, the existence of such an alliance is possible."

Zhao then listed the arguments against an alliance:

- The strategic partnership already represents a "high level of development of relations," and its full potential has yet to be realized. An alliance would have little impact on practical cooperation.
- China and Russia "already help each other—to the extent possible—in conflicts . . . with other powers: the Diaoyou (Senkaku) Islands between China and Japan, the military standoff between China and the United States in the South China Sea and the Taiwan Strait,

the Russia-Georgia war, the Crimea questions. An alliance would not lead the two sides to pursue an entirely different policy. . . . In other words, by joining in an alliance, the two countries would not substantially change their positions in such situations."

- As allies, the two countries would have different expectations and demands. As high expectations carry the risk of disappointment and frustration, potentially leading to the "destruction" of relations, an alliance would be a double-edged sword.
- An alliance would limit each country's freedom of strategic maneuver, which neither wants.
- An alliance is a "military bloc which presupposes a united front in the area of military security and mutual support if one side is attacked. One can say with confidence that neither China nor Russia is ready for it."

#### Zhao concluded that:

China and Russia should continue their strategic partnership, fully realize its potential without ruling out the possibility of an alliance. Neither side should limit its strategic choice. If the international situation continues to deteriorate, threats to . . Russia and China will increase. At some critical moment an alliance may become necessary for PRC and Russia.

A selective overview of the writings of Chinese experts on relations with Russia suggests that, while they are cool to the idea of an alliance, they broadly appreciate Moscow's supportive stance with respect to Taiwan, support Russia's war against Ukraine, and in exchange expect Russia to support China in the event of a conflict over Taiwan, which would likely result in Beijing's international isolation.<sup>95</sup>

They also appear to have well defined and not overly ambitious expectations of what Russia could do for China in the event of a conflict with the United States. Above all, they recognize Russia's general contribution to China's security resulting from the normalization of their relations and the fact that Beijing no longer needs to maintain a very large military presence on the border, as was the case during the Sino-Soviet split. Those forces and the resources to support them are available for other missions.

Moreover, Chinese experts argue that, even though Russia is a strategic partner rather than an ally for China, they share the same adversary in the United States. In the event of a conflict, Washington could ill afford to ignore Russia's military presence in the Pacific theater. This presence would act as a force multiplier for China and, "as long as the Russian Pacific Fleet [and] the military forces in the Far Eastern theater made even a slight move or even stood still, the U.S. and Japanese troops would not dare to move south on a large scale."

Chinese experts expect that in the event of a conflict with the United States over Taiwan, Russia would be the only reliable supplier of two critical inputs into China's war effort: energy and advanced military technology and equipment. 98 They anticipate that the United States would attempt to impose a naval blockade, try to close the Malacca Strait, and impose an oil embargo on China, in which case the role of Russia "cannot be underestimated." Zhao Huasheng described its role in such a contingency as "the most important external source of energy that China can conceivably maintain, or even the only external source of oil."100

Overall, therefore, it appears that the complexities and ambiguities of Russia's calculus in case of a Chinese-U.S. conflict over Taiwan would be accompanied by China's lack of interest of having it as an active partner. Despite high-level assurances that their friendship has no limits, both countries appear to have a clear-eyed understanding of Russia's stake and role should tensions between Washington and Beijing over Taiwan escalate into a full-blown military conflict.



Soldiers patrol along a train carrying Russian crude oil in Manzhouli City, in northern China's Inner Mongolia Autonomous Region, September 13, 2010. (Alamy)

#### Do Not Count Russia Out

Russian and Chinese experts do not envision any direct role for Russia in the event of a military confrontation between China and the United States over Taiwan, but this does not mean that Russia would be a marginal or irrelevant actor in that contingency. At a minimum, its adversarial relationship with the United States, its proximity to Alaska and U.S. treaty allies Japan and South Korea, its blossoming relationship with North Korea, 101 and its economic interests and trade ties with China make Russia a major factor in the strategic context in the Asia-Pacific theater.

The United States' security commitments in Europe, where Russia poses the principal threat to its allies and interests, make Russia integral to any assessment of the U.S.-China correlation of forces in the Pacific. Moscow is uniquely positioned to affect Washington's decisions about the allocation of

its capabilities between the two theaters, which it can do by adjusting its own posture in Europe. A cease-fire and negotiations to end the war in Ukraine would free up U.S. resources—from air defense to airlift to artillery ammunition—to the Asia-Pacific. Conversely, by escalating tensions in Europe along the line of contact with NATO—in addition to waging the war in Ukraine—Russia could put more pressure on the United States. While a U.S.-China war likely would not serve Russian interests because of its disruptive potential, an escalation in tensions would by diverting U.S. attention and resources from the European theater.



Handout photo of a North American Aerospace Defense Command F-22 Raptor flying next to a Russian Tu-95 bomber during an intercept in the Alaskan Air Defense Identification Zone on June 16, 2020. (Alamy)

Beyond the European and Asia-Pacific theaters, Russia's actions, whether out of a desire to help China or driven by opportunism, could serve a mutually useful function by distracting the United States from the Asia-Pacific and forcing it to deal with multiple crises at the same time. For example, Russia could trigger a costly diversion of U.S. resources from Taiwan by provoking a crisis in the Middle East in concert with Iran or Syria.

Russian aircraft have flown missions in international airspace near the coast of Alaska. The North American Aerospace Defense Command

statement on the occasion of one such recent incident described this as occurring "regularly" and as "not seen as a threat." Russia's Pacific Fleet has also conducted exercises, some with China's navy, that have approached U.S. territory. Would such deployments, described as nonthreatening in peacetime, be viewed the same way in a crisis, let alone an outright military conflict? And would the Kremlin risk ordering such deployments at a time of dramatically increased tensions? It is impossible to answer these questions with confidence, especially without knowing the other factors likely to bear on Russia's decision-making, such as the state of the war in Ukraine or the NATO-Russia standoff in Europe, the specifics of an unfolding confrontation over Taiwan, and the posture of other actors in the Western Pacific. It appears unlikely that the Kremlin would be willing to engage in such brinkmanship, but it cannot be ruled out.

Even if Russia does not engage in deliberately provocative or hostile posturing, actions it may consider necessary could still prove risky and even threatening to the United States and its allies. For

example, the Russian navy has displayed a neuralgic attitude when it comes to the safety of its bases in Vladivostok. More Russian naval and land-based military facilities are reportedly being planned or built in the disputed Kuril Islands and the Kamchatka Peninsula.<sup>104</sup> In a crisis that Russian analysts claim could involve not only the United States but also Japan, the proximity of these facilities to the latter would heighten Moscow's threat perceptions and necessitate steps that it would consider as proactively defensive but could be seen by others as provocative or escalatory.

Russia's increasingly close relationship with North Korea could provide another trigger of escalation in the region as a result of the existing deep mistrust, lack of established communications, and tendency to proceed on the basis of worst-case assumptions on all sides. One should not assume that they would proceed with caution, transparency, and restraint.

Putting aside the possibility of becoming directly involved in a Chinese-U.S. conflict, intentionally or not, Moscow likely would provide significant assistance to Beijing in the event of one. Russian oil and gas trade with China would be critical to the latter's ability to sustain its war effort. Depending on the state of its defense industry and its requirements in the European theater, Russia could also supply China with weapons and equipment. Other forms of support for China—in addition to assistance with developing its early-warning systems and missile defenses<sup>105</sup>—could include intelligence sharing, cyber operations, and access to satellite constellations<sup>106</sup> (although recent reports indicate that the Russian Glonass satellite constellation is inadequate and badly in need of an upgrade, which is likely to be difficult due to Western sanctions<sup>107</sup>).

Considering the state and trajectory of Russian-U.S. relations, Russia's assistance to China would likely be free of the concerns about U.S. sanctions that have constrained Chinese assistance to and trade and economic relations with Russia. Still, a Chinese-U.S. conflict could present Moscow with an opportunity to somewhat level the playing field with China and condition some elements of its assistance on concessions from Beijing in other areas, such as more favorable terms of trade, investment, or access to certain technologies, especially since China would not be concerned about the threat of U.S. sanctions at that point.

In all these scenarios, the risk of escalation and unintended consequences would weigh heavily on Russian policymakers. They are highly unlikely to seek direct involvement in a military confrontation with the United States in a theater they see as secondary, which would divert limited resources from Europe and the standoff with NATO. More likely, they would try to exploit the situation to weaken the United States, which they see as the primary adversary, without aggravating the risk of becoming directly involved in the conflict. The crisis would also present the Kremlin with an opportunity to redress a balance that is heavily tilted in favor of Beijing. Consequently, Russia's support for China would most likely be limited to energy deliveries, supplying military hardware, intelligence sharing, and other nonkinetic forms of assistance.

#### Conclusion

The "friendship without limits" between China and Russia clearly has limits. Beijing's calibrated support for Moscow since the start of the latter's all-out war against Ukraine has demonstrated this, and it has been confirmed by the above overview of factors that are likely to influence Russian policy in the event of a confrontation between China and the United States over Taiwan.

This is not to say that the Chinese-Russian relationship is built on shaky foundations or is inherently weak and unsustainable in the long run. To the contrary, it is strong, mutually beneficial, and rests on sound strategic, economic, and political foundations. Its positives far outweigh its tensions or negatives. But it is not an alliance and neither country is interested in transforming their partnership into one.

On balance, China has benefited from Russia's war against Ukraine, but this is not to say that Russia stands to benefit from a Chinese-U.S. military confrontation. Rather, Moscow benefits from tensions between Beijing and Washington and from the *possibility* of a military confrontation over Taiwan. That possibility helps divert U.S. resources and attention from the European theater. But a war would increase the risks for Russia dramatically. It would carry the risk of a global calamity. Russia's proximity to the theater of military action and the catastrophic risk associated with it would force a very different cost-benefit calculation on Russian leaders from what they have had to consider in the context of mere Chinese-U.S. tensions.

Russia's direct intervention in a conflict over Taiwan appears highly unlikely for several other reasons too, because Beijing's pride and sense of superiority would most likely preclude it from asking for military help to achieve "reunification," because of the lack of interoperability between Chinese and Russian militaries, and because of the modest Russian conventional military capabilities in the Asia-Pacific theater while the confrontation with NATO is continuing.

China's measured response to Russia's war against Ukraine, structured to maximize benefits while minimizing the risk from U.S. sanctions, may well serve as the prototype for Moscow's assistance to Beijing in the event of a war over Taiwan. That would translate into supplying China with oil and gas, some military hardware, and some nonkinetic military support. Russia would also probably seek to maximize the benefits from this opportunity while minimizing the risks.

This is not to suggest that Russia will not be a factor in the event of a military confrontation over Taiwan. Its long-term adversarial relationship with the United States, its military and naval presence in the Asia-Pacific, and its long-term confrontation and tense military standoff with NATO in

Europe could lead to different scenarios fraught with the risk of a military clash with the United States and/or its allies. The proximity of Russian strategic and economic assets to the United States, Japan, and South Korea carries incalculable risks for all parties involved.

Finally, Russia is primarily a European power. But it is precisely because of its preoccupation with Europe and its perception of the United States as its principal adversary there that it would be a mistake to treat it as a marginal actor in the Asia-Pacific. Its role there cannot and should not be overlooked.

#### About the Author

Eugene Rumer is a senior fellow and the director of Carnegie's Russia and Eurasia Program. Prior to joining Carnegie, Rumer was the national intelligence officer for Russia and Eurasia at the U.S. National Intelligence Council from 2010 to 2014. Earlier, he held research appointments at the National Defense University, the International Institute for Strategic Studies, and the RAND Corporation, and served at the State Department and the National Security Council.

## Acknowledgments

The author is grateful to Alexander Gabuev, Isaac Kardon, Oriana Skylar Mastro, and Andrew Weiss for their insightful comments on an earlier version of this study. Nicholas Bouchet's and Alana Brase's masterful editorial work helped make it much more readable. Jasmine Alexander-Greene, Sean Eriksen, and Nicole Gonik provided expert research assistance. The author bears full responsibility for the contents of this study.

# About the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace

In a complex, changing, and increasingly contested world, the Carnegie Endowment generates strategic ideas, supports diplomacy, and trains the next generation of international scholar-practitioners to help countries and institutions take on the most difficult global problems and advance peace. With a global network of more than 170 scholars across twenty countries, Carnegie is renowned for its independent analysis of major global problems and understanding of regional contexts.

## About the Russia Strategic Initiative

The Russia Strategic Initiative (RSI) is a U.S. Department of Defense organization that works with structures throughout the U.S. Government and with public and private think tanks around the world to develop a common understanding of Russian decision-making and way of war that supports the Coordinating Authority's integration that leads to integrated planning, assessments, and action recommendations.

### **Notes**

- Strategic Posture Commission, "America's Strategic Posture: The Final Report of the Congressional Commission on the Strategic Posture of the United States," October 2023, https://armedservices.house.gov/sites/republicans.armedservices.house.gov/files/ Strategic-Posture-Committee-Report-Final.pdf
- France 24, "Blinken dismisses China's 'marriage of convenience' with Russia," March 22, 2023, https://www.france24.com/en/ live-news/20230322-blinken-says-china-has-not-crossed-line-on-lethal-aid-to-russia; CSIS, "What are the Weaknesses of the China-Russia Relationship?" June 29, 2022, https://chinapower.csis.org/china-russia-relationship-weaknesses-mistrust/.
- 3 "Joint Statement of the Russian Federation and the People's Republic of China on the International Relations Entering a New Era and the Global Sustainable Development," President of Russia, February 4, 2022, http://en.kremlin.ru/supplement/5770.
- Oleg Yegorov, "Is Russia European or Asian?" Russia Beyond, January 19, 2018, https://www.rbth.com/ arts/327309-is-russia-europe-or-asia.
- Chinese experts understand well that Asia is secondary for Russia, which turns to Asia only after setbacks or confrontations in dealing with the West. Lu Fenhua, "Kitaysko-Rossiyskoe Partnerstvo I Strategicheskoe Sotrudnichestvo [Sino-Russian Partnership and Strategic Cooperation]," Sravnitel'naya Politika, Vol. 10, No. 2, 2019, p. 122.
- Joyce Chepkemoi, "The Largest Countries in Europe," World Atlas, December 11, 2020, https://www.worldatlas.com/articles/ the-largest-countries-in-europe.html.
- Rane Willerslev and Olga Ulturgasheva, "The Sable Frontier: The Siberian Fur Trade as Montage," Cambridge Journal of Anthropology, 26, no. 2 (2006/2007): 79-100.
- "Putin's Prepared Remarks at 43rd Munich Conference on Security Policy," Washington Post, February 12, 2007, https://www. washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2007/02/12/AR2007021200555.html.
- "US Hegemony and Its Perils," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in Samoa, February 3, 2023, http://ws.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/xwdt/202303/t20230302\_11033825.htm; Ken Moritsugu, "China accuses US of devising tactics to suppress China despite improvement in relations," Associated Press, March 7, 2024, https://apnews.com/article/ china-us-russia-wang-yi-ukraine-taiwan-31542adc730f1b34444decc8bd6cc95e.
- Kirill Babaev, "Rossiyskaya i kitayskaya ekonomiki dopolnyayut drug druga kak dve polovinky pazla [The Russian and Chinese Economies Like Two Halves of a Puzzle]," Russian International Affairs Council, March 23, 2023, https://russiancouncil.ru/ analytics-and-comments/interview/rossiyskaya-i-kitayskaya-ekonomiki-dopolnyayut-drug-druga-kak-dve-polovinki-pazla/.
- Jim Hoagland and Daniel Southerland, "Gorbachev Arrives in Beijing," Washington Post, May 14. 1989, https://www. washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/1989/05/15/gorbachev-arrives-in-beijing/171baea3-cc0c-4036-ba5e-597fc3216f09/.
- Aleksandr Lukin, Vasiliy Kashin, "Rossiysko-Kitayskoye Sotrudnichestvo I Bezopasnost' v ATR [Russian-Chinese Cooperation and Security in the Asia-Pacific Region]," Comparative Politics Russia, 2019, Vol. 10, No 2, pp. 135-151.
- 13 Harry Gelman, "The Soviet Far East Buildup and Soviet Risk-Taking Against China," RAND, August 1982, https://www.rand. org/pubs/reports/R2943.html.
- Jinling Chen and Zhongyi Bao, "History of Russia China Foreign Trade Relations," Atlantis Press, July 14 2022, https://www. atlantis-press.com/proceedings/iclace-22/125976184.
- 15 CSIS, "How Has the China-Russia Relationship Evolved?"; Jing-dong Yuan, "Sino-Russian Confidence-Building Measures: A Preliminary Analysis," Asian Perspective, 1998, Vol. 22, No 1, pp. 71–108, https://www.jstor.org/stable/42704157; Bates Gill, "Shanghai Five: An Attempt to Counter U.S. Influence in Asia?" Brookings Institution, May 4, 2021, https://www.brookings.edu/articles/ shanghai-five-an-attempt-to-counter-u-s-influence-in-asia/; Eleanor Albert, "The Shanghai Cooperation Organization," Council on Foreign Relations, October 14, 2015, https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/shanghai-cooperation-organization.
- Guihai Guan, "Thirty years of China-Russia strategic relations: achievements, characteristics, and prospects," China Int Strategy Rev. 2022, 4, No 1: 21-38, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC9105580/; Joseph A. Rapone II, "The Treaty of Good Neighborly Friendship and Cooperation Between the Russian Federation and the People's Republic of China: Implications for America's Policy Towards China," Strategy Research Project, April 9 2022, https://apps.dtic.mil/sti/tr/pdf/ADA401691.pdf.
- Yoshiaki Sakaguchi and Katsuhiko Mayama, "Significance of the War in Kosovo for China and Russia," NIDS Security Reports, 2002, No. 3, pp. 1-23, https://www.nids.mod.go.jp/english/publication/kiyo/pdf/bulletin\_e2001\_1.pdf; CNN, "China, Russia: War can be avoided," February 27, 2003, https://www.cnn.com/2003/WORLD/meast/02/27/sprj.irq.china.russia/index.html.

- 18 Matthew Southerland, Will Green, Sierra Janik, "The Shanghai Cooperation Organization: A Testbed for Chinese Power Projection," U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, November 12, 2020, https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/2020-11/Shanghai\_Cooperation\_Organization-Testbed\_for\_Chinese\_Power\_Projection.pdf.
- 19 Eugene Rumer "The Primakov (Not Gerasimov) Doctrine in Action" *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*, June 5, 2019, https://carnegieendowment.org/research/2019/06/the-primakov-not-gerasimov-doctrine-in-action?lang=en.
- 20 "Russian-Chinese Relations: Prospects and Implications," National Intelligence Estimate, August 1998, https://www.cia.gov/readingroom/docs/DOC\_0005526244.pdf.
- 21 Ibid
- 22 "2022 National Defense Strategy of the United States of America," Department of Defense, October 2022, https://media.defense.gov/2022/Oct/27/2003103845/-1/-1/1/2022-NATIONAL-DEFENSE-STRATEGY-NPR-MDR.PDF.
- 23 James Dobbins, Howard J. Shatz, and Ali Wyne, "Russia Is a Rogue, Not a Peer; China Is a peer, Not a Rogue: Different Challenges, Different Responses," RAND, January 28, 2019, https://www.rand.org/pubs/perspectives/PE310.html.
- Sergey Valchenko, "Prevzoshli SSSR: Politolog Kashin otsenil voennuyu moshch' Kitaya [Surpassed the USSR: political scientist Kashin assesses China's military might]," MK, March 20, 2023, https://www.mk.ru/politics/2023/03/20/prevzoshli-sssr-politolog-kashin-ocenil-voennuyu-moshh-kitaya.html; Aleksandr Khramchikhin, "Kitay protiv Rossii: Pobeda budet ne za nami [China versus Russia: Victory won't be ours]," TechInsider, January 25, 2010, https://www.techinsider.ru/weapon/9937-kitay-protiv-rossii-pobeda-budet-ne-za-nami/; "Strategiya XXI [Strategy XXI]," Council on Foreign and Defense Policy, February 2014, https://svop.ru/wp-content/uploads/2014/02/strategy\_2new.pdf.
- 25 CSIS, "What are the Weaknesses of the China-Russia Relationship?" November 9, 2023, https://chinapower.csis.org/china-russia-relationship-weaknesses-mistrust/; James V. Wertsch, "Possible Limits to Putin and Xi's No-Limits Friendship," Kennan Institute, October 20, 2023, https://www.wilsoncenter.org/blog-post/possible-limits-putin-and-xis-no-limits-friendship.
- 26 Levada Center, "Rossysko-Kitayskiye Otnosheniya [Russian-Chinese Relations]," March 30, 2021, https://www.levada. ru/2021/03/30/rossijsko-kitajskie-otnosheniya/; Levada Center, "International Relations: Estimates of May 2023," June 16, 2023, https://www.levada.ru/en/2023/06/16/international-relations-estimates-of-may-2023/.
- 27 William H. Cooper, "Russia's Economic Performance and Policies and Their Implications for the United States," Congressional Research Service, June 29, 2009, https://sgp.fas.org/crs/row/RL34512.pdf; Wayne M. Morrison, "China's Economic Rise: History, Trends, Challenges, and Implications for the United States," Congressional Research Service, June 25, 2019, https://sgp.fas.org/crs/row/RL33534.pdf; CSIS, "How Has the China-Russia Relationship Evolved?".
- 28 Carol Zu, "Russia crude oil pipeline capabilities to mainland China —The ESPO crude oil pipeline," S&P *Global Commodity Insights*, April 1, 2022, https://www.spglobal.com/commodityinsights/en/ci/research-analysis/espo-crude-oil-pipeline.html.
- 29 CSIS, "How Has the China-Russia Relationship Evolved?"; Lu Fenhua, "Kitaysko-Rossiyskoe Partnerstvo I Strategicheskoe Sotrudnichestvo, Sravnitel'naya Politika, v. 10, 2019, No. 2, p. 120.
- 30 Sergey Luzyanin and Zhao Huasheng, "Russian-Chinese Dialogue: The 2015 Model," Russian International Affairs Council, May 26, 2015, https://russiancouncil.ru/en/activity/publications/russian-chinese-dialogue-the-2015-model/.
- 31 Sergey Luzyanin and Zhao Huasheng, "Russian-Chinese Dialogue: The 2018 Model," Russian International Affairs Council, August 21, 2018, https://russiancouncil.ru/en/activity/publications/russian-chinese-dialogue-the-2018-model/; Sergey Luzyanin and Zhao Husheng, "Russian-Chinese Dialogue: The 2019 Model," Russian International Affairs Council, October 10, 2019, https://russiancouncil.ru/en/activity/publications/russian-chinese-dialogue-the-2019-model/; Sergey Luzyanin and Zhao Husheng, "Russian-Chinese Dialogue: The 2020 Model," Russian International Affairs Council, August 27, 2020, https://russiancouncil.ru/en/activity/publications/russia-china-dialogue-the-2020-model/.
- 32 "Presidential Address to the Federal Assembly," President of Russia, December 12, 2013, http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/19825.
- 33 Trading Economics, "China Exports to Russia," https://tradingeconomics.com/china/exports/russia; Trading Economics, "China Imports from Russia," https://tradingeconomics.com/china/imports/russia.
- Michael Ratner and Heather L. Greenely, "Power of Siberia: A Natural Gas Pipeline Brings Russia and China Closer," Congressional Research Service, April 21, 2020, https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF11514; S&P Global, "Russian pipeline gas exports to China to reach 38 Bcm in 2025: Miller," December 28, 2023, https://www.spglobal.com/commodityinsights/en/market-insights/latest-news/natural-gas/122823-russian-pipeline-gas-exports-to-china-to-reach-38-bcm-in-2025-miller.

- 35 Alexander Gabuev, "Friends With Benefits? Russian-Chinese Relations After the Ukraine Crisis," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, June 29, 2016, https://carnegieendowment.org/research/2016/06/friends-with-benefits-russian-chinese-relations-after-the-ukraine-crisis?lang=en; Genevieve Donnellon-May, "Power of Siberia 2: Moving beyond a pipe dream?" Lowy Institute, October 6, 2023, https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/power-siberia-2-moving-beyond-pipe-dream.
- 36 Edward C. Chow and Michael Lelyveld, "Russia-China Gas Deal and Redeal," CSIS, May 11, 2015, https://www.csis.org/analysis/russia-china-gas-deal-and-redeal; Keith Johnson, "Russia's Stumbling Pivot to Asia," *Foreign Policy*, May 8, 2015, https://foreignpolicy.com/2015/05/08/russias-stumbling-pivot-to-asia-putin-xi-natural-gas-gazprom-altai/.
- 37 Kandy Wong, "China wielding 'bargaining power' with Russia over Power of Siberia 2 natural gas pipeline," South China Morning Post, November 24, 2023, https://www.scmp.com/economy/global-economy/article/3242612/china-wielding-bargaining-power-russia-over-power-siberia-2-natural-gas-pipeline; Anastasia Stognei, Joe Leahy, and Yuan Yang, "Power of Siberia: China keeps Putin waiting on gas pipeline," Financial Times, May 25, 2023, https://www.ft.com/content/541f8bcb-118a-419e-869f-3273fcc9ce92; Enerdata, "Russia announces progress with China on the Power of Siberia 2 gas pipeline," March 23, 2023, https://www.enerdata.net/publications/daily-energy-news/russia-announces-progress-china-power-siberia-2-gas-pipeline.html.
- 38 The Moscow Times, "Russia-China Trade Hits Record \$240Bln in 2023," January 12, 2024, https://www.themoscowtimes.com/2024/01/12/russia-china-trade-hits-record-240bln-in-2023-a83703.
- 39 Reuters, "Russia's dependence on exports to Asia rises as business with Europe falls," February 12, 2024, https://www.reuters.com/world/russias-dependence-exports-asia-rises-business-with-europe-falls-2024-02-12/; cited in Alexander Gabuev, "The West Doesn't Understand How Much Russia Has Changed," The New York Times, May 15, 2024, https://www.nytimes.com/2024/05/15/opinion/putin-china-xi-jinping.html.
- 40 Vladimir Isachenkov, "Russia moves more troops westward amid Ukraine tensions," Military Times, January 18, 2022, https://www.militarytimes.com/flashpoints/2022/01/18/russia-moves-more-troops-westward-amid-ukraine-tensions/; Marc Santora, Jane Arraf, and Michael Levenson, "Kremlin Deploys New Troops to Ukraine as Both Sides Gird for a War of Attrition," The New York Times, April 30, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/04/30/world/europe/russia-oil-ukraine-weapons. html?searchResultPosition=1.
- 41 Kylie Atwood, "China is giving Russia significant support to expand weapons manufacturing as Ukraine war continues, US officials say," CNN, April 12, 2024, https://www.cnn.com/2024/04/12/politics/china-russia-support-weapons-manufacturing/index.html; Aamer Madhani, "US intelligence finding shows China surging equipment sales to Russia to help war effort in Ukraine," Associated Press, April 19, 2024, https://apnews.com/article/united-states-china-russia-ukraine-war-265df843be030b7 183c95b6f3afca8ec.
- 42 Niall Ferguson, "The Second Cold War Is Escalating Faster Than the First," Bloomberg, April 21, 2024, https://www.bloomberg.com/opinion/articles/2024-04-21/china-russia-iran-axis-is-bad-news-for-trump-and-gop-isolationists.
- 43 Thomas Grove, "China's Economic Lifeline to Russia Gives Beijing Upper Hand," Wall Street Journal, March 23, 2023, https://www.wsj.com/articles/chinas-economic-lifeline-to-russia-gives-beijing-upper-hand-8d58c151; "2023 China Military Power Report," Department of Defense, October 19, 2023, https://www.defense.gov/Spotlights/2023-China-Military-Power-Report/.
- 44 Kirill Babaev, "V oblasti ekonomicheskogo sotrudnichestva problem poka gorazdo bol'she, chem dostizheniy [In the sphere of economic cooperation, there are significantly more problems than achievements]," Kommersant, June 21, 2024, https://www.kommersant.ru/doc/6713626.
- Christian Shepherd and Vic Chiang, "A year later, China blames U.S. 'hegemony' not Russia for war in Ukraine," Washington Post, February 22, 2023, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2023/02/22/china-us-blame-ukraine-war/.
- 46 "China's Position on the Political Settlement of the Ukraine Crisis," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, February 2024, 2023, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/zxxx\_662805/202302/t20230224\_11030713.html.
- 47 Keir Simmons, Alexander Smith, Henry Austin, Kristen Welker and Andrea Mitchell, "Why China's man for peace in Ukraine might be the 'best possible choice' for Russia," NBC News, May 1, 2023, https://www.nbcnews.com/news/world/china-peace-envoy-ukraine-war-li-hui-russia-putin-rcna81937.
- 48 Max Seddon, James Kynge, John Paul Rathbone, and Felicia Schwartz, "Xi Jinping warned Vladimir Putin against nuclear attack in Ukraine," Financial Times, July 5, 2023, https://www.ft.com/content/c5ce76df-9b1b-4dfc-a619-07da1d40cbd3.
- 49 Guan Guihair, "A Chinese Scholar's Perspective on the Russia-Ukraine War," Council on Foreign Relations, April 1, 2024, https://www.cfr.org/councilofcouncils/global-memos/chinese-scholars-perspective-russia-ukraine-war; Feng Yujun, "Russia is sure to lose in Ukraine, reckons a Chinese expert on Russia," The Economist, April 11, 2024, https://www.economist.com/by-invitation/2024/04/11/russia-is-sure-to-lose-in-ukraine-reckons-a-chinese-expert-on-russia.

- 50 Al Jazeera, "Russia's Putin and China's Xi denounce US 'interference," February 8, 2024, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2024/2/8/russias-putin-and-chinas-xi-denounce-us-interference.
- 51 Bloomberg News, "China Spurns Ukraine Diplomats at Home, Undermining Peace Push," March 4, 2024, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2024-03-05/china-spurns-ukraine-diplomats-at-home-undermining-peace-push.
- 52 Kylie Atwood, "China is giving Russia significant support to expand weapons manufacturing as Ukraine war continues, US officials say," CNN, April 12, 2024, https://www.cnn.com/2024/04/12/politics/china-russia-support-weapons-manufacturing/index.html.
- 53 Ken Moritsugu, "The German Chancellor Presses China on Russia's Invasion of Ukraine," Associated Press, Aril 16, 2024, https://apnews.com/article/china-germany-scholz-xi-jinping-2de75f16b8f44603dea60eccd35b3d63.
- M. Taylor Fravel, "China's Potential Lessons form Ukraine for Conflict over Taiwan," *The Washington Quarterly*, 46(3) pp. 7-25, https://bpb-us-e1.wpmucdn.com/blogs.gwu.edu/dist/1/2181/files/2024/03/Fravel\_TWQ\_46-3-1-aad2a5bbbf189855.pdf.
- 55 Chris Buckley, "China Draws Lessons From Russia's Losses in Ukraine, and Its Gains," New York Times, April 1, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/04/01/world/asia/china-russia-ukraine-war.html.
- Daniel L. Davis, "We should not choose to fight a war with China if they invade Taiwan," The Hill, September 14, 2023, https://thehill.com/opinion/national-security/4204113-we-should-not-choose-to-fight-a-war-with-china-if-they-invade-taiwan/; Foreign Affairs, "Should the United States Pledge to Defend Taiwan?" November 15, 2022, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/ask-the-experts/should-united-states-pledge-defend-taiwan; Daniel Larison, "War with China over Taiwan? Don't expect US allies to join," Responsible Statecraft, July 17, 2023, https://responsiblestatecraft.org/2023/07/17/war-with-china-over-taiwan-dont-expect-us-allies-to-join/; Emma Ashford and Matthew Kroenig, "Is Defending Taiwan Worth the Risk?" Foreign Policy, October 8, 2021, https://foreignpolicy.com/2021/10/08/taiwan-china-incursions-us-military-war/.
- 57 Michèle Flournoy and Gabrielle Chefitz, "Sharpening the U.S. Military's Edge: Critical Steps for the Next Administration," CNAS, July 13, 2023, https://www.cnas.org/publications/commentary/sharpening-the-u-s-militarys-edge-critical-steps-for-the-next-administration; National Defense Strategy Commission, "Providing for the Common Defense: The Assessments and Recommendations of the National Defense Strategy Commission," United States Institute of Peace, November 13, 2018, https://www.usip.org/publications/2018/11/providing-common-defense; Christian Brose, "The New Revolution in Military Affairs: War's Sci-Fi Future," Foreign Affairs, April 16, 2019, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/united-states/new-revolution-military-affairs.
- 58 "China's Position on the Political Settlement of the Ukraine Crisis," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China.
- 59 For an overview of Russian Armed Forces deployed along Russia's Pacific Coast see "Development of Russian Armed Forces in the Vicinity of Japan," Japan Ministry of Defense, March 2024, https://www.mod.go.jp/en/d\_act/sec\_env/pdf/ru\_d-act.pdf.
- Luke A. Nicastro, "U.S. Defense Infrastructure in the Indo-Pacific: Background and Issues for Congress," Congressional Research Service, June 6, 2023, https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R47589.
- 61 Charlie Vest, Agatha Kratz and Reva Goujon, "The Global Economic Disruptions from a Taiwan Conflict," Rhodium Group, December 14, 2022, https://rhg.com/research/taiwan-economic-disruptions/.
- 62 Vasiliy Kashin, "Kakoy budet voyna za Tayvan', i kak ona povliyaet na ves' mir [What the war for Taiwan will be like, and how it will influence the whole world]," Russian International Affairs Council, November 28, 2023, https://russiancouncil.ru/analytics-and-comments/comments/kakoy-budet-voyna-za-tayvan-i-kak-ona-povliyaet-na-ves-mir/.
- 63 Keith Bradsher, "War in Ukraine Has China Cashing In," The New York Times, December 21, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/12/21/business/china-russia-trade.html.
- 64 Bill Gertz, "House bill directs Pentagon to study wartime naval blockade of China," The Washington Times, June 27, 2023, https://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2023/jun/27/house-bill-directs-pentagon-study-wartime-naval-bl/.
- 65 "Foreign Ministry Spokeswoman Maria Zakharova's answer to a media question regarding Russia's position on the Taiwan issue," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation, January 13, 2024, https://mid.ru/en/foreign\_policy/news/1925467/; For an overview of Russian and Soviet policy toward Taiwan, including occasional but inconclusive Soviet hints at using the Taiwan issue against China, see Shaohua Hu, Foreign Policies toward Taiwan, Routledge, 2018.
- Matina Stevis-Gridneff and Steven Erlanger, "China's Ambassador to the E.U. Tries to Distance Beijing from Moscow," New York Times, April 5, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/04/05/world/europe/eu-china-embassador-russia-fu-cong.html.
- 67 Zhang Lihua, "Explaining China's Position on the Crimea Referendum," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, April 1, 2015, https://carnegieendowment.org/research/2015/04/explaining-chinas-position-on-the-crimea-referendum?lang=en.

- World Population Review, "Countries that Recognize Taiwan 2024," https://worldpopulationreview.com/country-rankings/ countries-that-recognize-taiwan.
- "Readout of the meeting between President Charles Michel and China's Prime Minister LI Quiang," European Council, September 10, 2023, https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2023/09/10/readout-of-the-meeting-betweenpresident-charles-michel-and-china-s-prime-minister-li-giang/; Susan V. Lawrence, "Taiwan: The Origins of the U.S. One-China Policy," Congressional Research Service, September 27, 2023, https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/ IF12503/1; Not to be confused with Beijing's "One China principle": US-Taiwan Business Council, "The United States \*One China Policy\* is NOT the Same as the PRC \*One China Principle\*," January 1, 2022, https://www.us-taiwan.org/resources/ fag-the-united-states-one-china-policy-is-not-the-same-as-the-prc-one-china-principle/.
- 70 "Joint Communique of the United States of America and the People's Republic of China (Normalization Committee)," American Institute in Taiwan, March 31, 2022, https://www.ait.org.tw/u-s-prc-joint-communique-1979/.
- "The European Union and Taiwan," European Economic and Trade Office in Taiwan, July 26, 2021, https://www.eeas.europa.eu/ delegations/taiwan/european-union-and-taiwan\_en?s=242.
- Reuters, "China's Xi says 'reunification' with Taiwan is inevitable," January 1, 2024, https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/ china-calls-taiwan-president-frontrunner-destroyer-peace-2023-12-31/.
- 73 Alicja Bashulska and Mark Leonard, "China and Ukraine: The Chinese debate about Russia's war and its meaning for the world," European Council on Foreign Relations, July 11, 2023, https://ecfr.eu/publication/ china-and-ukraine-the-chinese-debate-about-russias-war-and-its-meaning-for-the-world/.
- 74 Evan A. Feigenbaum and Charles Hooper, "What the Chinese Army Is Learning From Russia's Ukraine War," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, July 21, 2022, https://carnegieendowment.org/posts/2022/07/ what-the-chinese-army-is-learning-from-russias-ukraine-war?lang=en.
- Aleksandr Khramchikhin, "Voennoe sotrulnichestvo Rossii i Kitaya [Russian and Chinese Military Cooperation]," Nezavisimoe Voennoe Obozrenie, September 20, 2019, https://nvo.ng.ru/forces/2019-09-20/12\_1062\_china.html; Aleksandr Khramchikhin, "Pochemu nam Zapad ne nuzhen, a Kitay – opasen [Why we don't need the West and China is dangerous]," Nezavisimoe Voennoe Obozrenie, March 30, 2018, https://nvo.ng.ru/realty/2018-03-30/1\_990\_china.html; Vladimir Mukhin, "Yaderniy potentsial Kitaya ugrozhaet ne tol'ko SSHa, no Rossii [China's nuclear potential threatens not only the USSR, but also Russia]," Nezavisimoe Voennoe Obozrenie, July 16, 2019, https://www.ng.ru/world/2019-07-16/2\_7624\_threat.html; Aleksandr Khramchikhin, "Kitay nanosit udar po Rossii I Indii [China strikes India and Russia]," Nezavisimoe Voennoe Obozrenie, October 22, 2018, https://www.ng.ru/armies/2018-10-22/8\_7337\_china.html; Aleksandr Khramchikhin, "Gotov li Vostochniy okrug stoyat' na smert' [Is the Eastern District ready to fight to the death]," Nezavisimoe Voennoe Obozrenie, December 17, 2020, https://nvo.ng.ru/realty/2020-12-17/1\_1122\_east.html; Aleksandr Khramchikhin, "Komu byt' mladshim partnerom [Who should be the junior partner]," Nezavisimoe Voennoe Obozrenie, June 23, 2022, https://nvo.ng.ru/gpolit/2022-06-23/10\_1194\_partner.html; Aleksandr Khramchikhin, "Podnozhka s Vostoka, spaseniye s Zapada [Step from the East, saved from the west]," Nezavisimoe Voennoe Obozrenie, March 9, 2023, https://nvo.ng.ru/realty/2023-03-09/1\_1227\_east. html?print=Y; Aleksandr Khamchikhin, "Pekin pribiraet k rukam strany Tsentral'noy Asii [Beijing is taking control of Central Asian countries]," Nezavisimoe Voennoe Obozrenie, January 26, 2023, https://nvo.ng.ru/realty/2023-01-26/5\_1222\_asia. html; Aleksandr Khramchikhin, "U Rossii druzey nyet [Russia has no friends]," Nezavisimoe Voennoe Obozrenie, November 10, 2022, https://nvo.ng.ru/realty/2022-11-10/1\_1213\_friends.html; TopWar, "Kitayskiy 'soyuznik' – I ne drug, I ne vrag, a – tak [The Chinese 'ally' is neither a friend nor an enemy, but so]," August 12, 2022, https://topwar.ru/200069-russkij-skitajcem-bratja-otnjud-ne-navek.html; Andrey Vladimirov, "Brat po raschetu: kak dolgo prodlitsya druzhba Rossii I Kitaya [Brother of convenience: how long will the Russian-Chinese friendship continue]," MK, June 12, 2023, https://www.mk.ru/ politics/2023/06/12/brat-po-raschetu-kak-dolgo-prodlitsya-druzhba-rossii-i-kitaya.html; ForPost, "Pochemu Kitay plokhoy drug dlya Rossii [Why China is a bad friend for Russia]," February 11, 2022, https://sevastopol.su/news/pochemu-kitay-plohoydrug-dlya-rossii; Tsargrad, "Kitay bol'she ne drug? [China isn't a friend anymore?]," November 1, 2022, https://tsargrad.tv/news/ kitaj-bolshe-ne-drug-politolog-nazval-dvuh-sojuznikov-rossii\_656397.
- 76 Reportyor, "Pekinu poobeshchali rossiyskuyu pomoshch' v sluchae voyny s Tayvanem [Beijing promised Russian assistance in the event of a war with Taiwan]," August 3, 2022, https://topcor.ru/27238-pekinu-poobeschali-rossijskuju-pomosch-v-sluchae-vojnys-tajvanem.html.
- Dmitriy Litovkin, "Rossiyskie moryaki demonstriruet namereniye podderzhat' soyuznika v bitve za Tayvan' [Russian Sailors Demonstrate Intent to Support the Ally in the Battle for Taiwan]," Nezivisimoe Voennoe Obozrenie, June 7, 2022, https://www. ng.ru/armies/2022-06-07/2\_8455\_fleet.html.

- 78 Andrey Kortunov, "Pochemu Rossiya podderzhala Kitay v tayvan'skom voprose [Why Russia supported China on the Taiwan question]," Russian International Affairs Council, October 15, 2021, https://russiancouncil.ru/analytics-and-comments/analytics/pochemu-rossiya-podderzhala-kitay-v-tayvanskom-voprose/.
- 79 Andrey Kortunov, "Pochemu Rossiya podderzhala Kitay v tayvan'skom voprose."
- 80 Valentin Golovachev, "Sotrulnichat' s Kitaem. Lyubit' Tayvan' [Cooperating with China. Loving Taiwan]," Russian International Affairs Council, January 23, 2024, https://globalaffairs.ru/articles/sotrudnichat-s-kitaem/.
- 81 Aleksandr Lukin, Vasiliy Kashin, "Rossiysko-Kitayskoye Sotrudnichestvo I Bezopasnost' v ATR [Russian-Chinese Cooperation and Security in the Asia-Pacific Region]," *Comparative Politics Russia*, 2019, Vol. 10, No 2, pp. 135-151.
- 82 Sergey Luzyanin and Zhao Husheng, "Russian-Chinese Dialogue: The 2020 Model."
- 83 Sergey Luzyanin and Zhao Husheng, "Russian-Chinese Dialogue: The 2020 Model."
- Admiral I.O Kostyukov, "Deystviya i plany SSha po narashchivaniyu voennogo prisutstviya v Aziatsko-Tikhookenskom regione [US actions and plans for military buildup in the Asia-Pacific region]," Voyennaya Mysla', No.7, 2023; Admiral N.A. Evmenov, Capt. 1<sup>st</sup> rank ret., V.V. Puchnin, LtCol Ya.V. Eshchenko, "Osnovnye tendenstsii izmeneniya kharaktera I soderzhaniya voennykh ugroz Rossiyskoy Federatsii s okeanskikh I morskikh napravleniy [Main tendencies of change in the character and containment of military threats to the Russian Federation from the ocean and sea]," Voennaya Mysl', No. 5, 2023.
- Vasiliy Ivanov, "Strany Severo-Vostochnoy Azii usilenno vooruzhayutcuz [The countries of northeast Asia increasingly arming themselves]," Nezavisimoe Voennoe Obozrenie, December 14, 2023, https://nvo.ng.ru/gpolit/2023-12-14/10\_1266\_asia.html.
- 86 Ana Swanson and Vivian Wang, "Xi and Blinken Trade Small Nods Over a Large Gap," New York Times, April 26, 2024, https://www.nytimes.com/2024/04/26/world/asia/blinken-xi-jinping-china.html.
- 87 Aleksey Arbatov, "Eta situatsiya chrevata novoy gonkoy raketnikh vooruzheniy [This situation is fraught with a new missile arms race]," Kommersant', April 22, 2024, https://www.kommersant.ru/doc/6662773.
- 88 John Xie, "China rebukes US deployment of missiles in Indo-Pacific," Voice of America, April 19, 2024, https://www.voanews.com/a/china-rebukes-us-deployment-of-missiles-in-indo-pacific-/7576715.html.
- 89 John Xie, "China rebukes US deployment of missiles in Indo-Pacific."
- 90 Sergey Luzyanin and Zhao Husheng, "Russian-Chinese Dialogue: The 2020 Model".
- 91 Aleksandr Khramchikhin, "Voennoe sotrulnichestvo Rossii i Kitaya [Russian and Chinese Military Cooperation]," Nezavisimoe Voennoe Obozrenie, September 20, 2019, https://nvo.ng.ru/forces/2019-09-20/12\_1062\_china.html.
- Vasiliy Kashin, "Rossiya i Kitay: soyuz ili strategicheskaya neopredelennost'? [Russia and China: alliance or strategic ambiguity?]," Russian International Affairs Council, September 2, 2019, https://russiancouncil.ru/analytics-and-comments/analytics/rossiya-i-kitay-soyuz-ili-strategicheskaya-neopredelennost/.
- 93 Vladimir Vinokurov, "Zachem Moskve Pekin, zachem Moskva Pekinu [Why Moscow needs Beijing, why Beijing needs Moscow]," Nezavisimoe Voennoe Obozrenie, April 22, 2021, https://nvo.ng.ru/gpolit/2021-04-22/11\_1138\_alliance.html; Vasiliy Ivanov, "Maksimal'noe sblizhenie bez strategicheskogo soyuza [Maximum convergence without a strategic alliance]," Nezavisimoe Voennoe Obozrenie, December 21, 2023, https://nvo.ng.ru/gpolit/2023-12-21/1\_10\_11\_1237\_china.html; Vasily B. Kashin, "Russia and China: Evolution of a Strategic Partnership," PIR Center, April 15, 2024, https://pircenter.org/en/editions/security-index-yearbook-chapter-10-russia-and-china-evolution-of-strategic-partnership/.
- 94 Zhao Huasheng, "Sozdavat' li Kitayu I Rossii soyuz? [Should China and Russia make an alliance?]," Russian International Affairs Council, January 18, 2021, https://russiancouncil.ru/analytics-and-comments/analytics/sozdavat-li-kitayu-i-rossii-soyuz/.
- Jake Lahut, "A Chinese news outlet accidentally leaked its own censorship instructions on Russia-Ukraine coverage: report," Insider, February 22, 2022, https://www.yahoo.com/news/chinese-news-outlet-accidentally-leaked-211350671.html; Li Yonghui, "Sino-Russian relations and the US factor in the transition to the post-Putin era," *Journal of Northeast Asian Studies*, 2020, 2, https://www.aisixiang.com/data/121481.html; Wang Haiyun, "Seventy Years of Sino-Russian Military Relations: A Review and Reflections," *Russian, Eastern European and Central Asian Studies*, 2019, 4 (9): 37-49, https://oyyj-oys.ajcass.com/magazine/show?id=69579&jumpnotice=201605310001; People's Daily Online, "Qin Gang on China-Russia relations: The more turbulent the world is, the more China-Russia relations should move forward steadily," March 7, 2023, http://lianghui.people.com.cn/2023/n1/2023/0307/c452582-32638723.html; Zhao Huasheng, "China-Russia relations: emerging from the fog of the Russia-Ukraine conflict," Center for International Security and Strategy, August 09, 2022, https://ciss.tsinghua.edu.cn/info/china\_wzft/5127; Yan Xuetong, "China's Ukraine Conundrum Why the War Necessitates a Balancing Act," Institute of International Relations, May 31, 2022, http://www.tuiir.tsinghua.edu.cn/imfo/niren/info/1142/1300.htm; Wu Dahui, "Feeling

- the changes in the international situation in Russia and eastern Ukraine," World Knowledge, September 24, 2023, https://www. guancha.cn/wudahui1/2023\_09\_24\_709773.shtml; Tian Feilong, "The nature, function and vision of a new order for China-Russia comprehensive cooperation," Hong Kong Orange News, March 23, 2023, https://www.aisixiang.com/data/141736.html.
- Li Yonghui, "Sino-Russian relations and the US factor."
- 97 Wang Haiyun, "Seventy Years of Sino-Russian Military Relations."
- Wang Haiyun, "Seventy Years of Sino-Russian Military Relations." 98
- Wang Haiyun, "Seventy Years of Sino-Russian Military Relations."
- 100 Zhao Huasheng, "China-Russia relations".
- 101 Paul Sonne, "Puitn Shows He Can Antagonize the U.S. Far Afield From Ukraine, The New York Times, June 21, 2024, https:// www.nytimes.com/2024/06/21/world/europe/putin-russia-north-korea.html.
- 102 Filip Timotija, "4 Russian warplanes tracked in international airspace off Alaska," The Hill, February 7, 2024, https://thehill. com/policy/defense/4453726-norad-russian-warplanes-tracked-alaska/.
- 103 Michael R. Gordon and Nancy A Youssef, "Russia and China Sent Large Naval Patrol Near Alaska," The Wall Street Journal, August 6, 2023, https://www.wsj.com/articles/russia-and-china-sent-large-naval-patrol-near-alaska-127de28b.
- 104 Army Recognition, "Russia Starting Construction of Naval Base in Kuril Islands," November 30, 2017, https://www. armyrecognition.com/news/navy-news/2017/russia-starting-construction-of-naval-base-in-kuril-islands; Robert Tollast, "Russia announces plans for Pacific region submarine bases," National News, March 27, 2023; Ike Barrash, "Russia's Militarization of the Kuril Islands," CSIS, September 27, 2022, https://www.csis.org/blogs/new-perspectives-asia/russias-militarization-kuril-islands; John C.K. Daly, "Russia's Pacific Fleet Upgrades Kamchatka Submarine Base," Jamestown Foundation, December 15, 2021, https://jamestown.org/program/russias-pacific-fleet-upgrades-kamchatka-submarine-base/.
- 105 Alexander Korolev, "China-Russia Cooperation on missile attack early warning systems," East Asia Forum, November 20, 2020, https://eastasiaforum.org/2020/11/20/china-russia-cooperation-on-missile-attack-early-warning-systems/; Amber Wang, "China and Russia hold missile defence talks, Moscow reveals as the countries face growing rivaly with US," South China Morning Post, June 28, 2023, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/military/article/3225786/china-and-russia-hold-missiledefence-talks-moscow-reveals-countries-face-growing-rivalry-us; Tong Zhao, "Managing the Impact of Missile Defense on U.S.-China Strategic Stability," American Academy of Arts and Sciences, April 2023, https://www.amacad.org/publication/ missile-defense-and-strategic-relationship-among-united-states-russia-and-china.
- 106 Oriana Skylar Mastro, "Sino-Russian Military Alignment and its Implications for Global Security," Security Studies, April 22, 2024; Mikhail Korostikov, "Druzhba na rasstoyanii ruki [Friendship at arm's length]," Kommersant', May 31, 2019, https://www. kommersant.ru/doc/3984186.
- 107 Bruce Einhorn, "Russia's Alternative to GPS Satellites Is Outdated and Outnumbered," Bloomberg, September 20, 2023, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-09-20/russia-s-glonass-satellite-system-badly-needs-an-upgrade; Eugene Gerden, "Tough Times for Russian Navigation System," GPS World, February 29, 2024, https://www.gpsworld.com/ tough-times-for-russian-navigation-system/.

